2

REMPSTONE PARISH COUNCIL

MINUTES of the ANNUAL PARISH MEETING held in the VILLAGE HALL at 7.30 pm on                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                             Tuesday 17th March 2020
Present: Cllr N Dalton (Chair), Cllr W Pearson (Vice Chair), Cllr V Phillipps, Cllr R Gower, and Cllr M Hunter
In attendance:
Mrs R Hague - Clerk, Mrs J Schober – Rempstone Village Hall Committee and 2 Members of the Public
1. Welcome and Apologies for Absence
Apologies for absence were received from Cllr A Lovett, Cllr J Santoro, Rushcliffe Borough Cllr R Adair, Nottinghamshire County Cllr J Cottee, Mr R Beeby (Rempstone PCC) and Mr D Hewitt (Distribution Manager for Western Power Distribution).
2. Minutes of the Meeting Held on 12th March 2019
The Minutes of the Annual Parish Meeting held on 12th March 2019 were approved and signed by Cllr Dalton as a true and accurate record. Proposed by Cllr Pearson, seconded by Cllr Phillipps.
3. Guest Speaker – David Hewitt, Distribution Manager for Western Power Distribution

Due to the coronavirus outbreak Mr Hewitt was no longer able to attend the meeting.


4. Report for 2019/20 from Rempstone Parish Council
Administration – This year saw the first parish council elections in 40 years, two new councillors, Roland Gower and Michael Hunter were elected alongside five existing members. The majority of councillors had attended training and had worked hard to drive things forward in the community. Cllr Dalton expressed her gratitude to the former chairman who had served over 40 years on the council, 23 of which as chairman. 
Planning – A number of applications had been considered by the council, most significantly the application for 33 houses in the Welfare Field which was refused by Rushcliffe Borough Council and rejected on appeal.

Allotments – All allotments have tenants and notably the tenant of allotment 2 has carried out work to reduce he height of the leylandii hedge.

Village Questionnaire – Following the election of the new council a village questionnaire was circulated with over a quarter of households responding. Top responses included residents liking the community spirit, rural location yet close proximity to the town and the village hall/pub events. The top concerns were the traffic speed, volume and size of vehicle, the right turn at the traffic lights into the village and the condition of the footpaths and verges. Residents wrote to say the biggest change they’d like to see was a bypass followed by residents keeping the pavements outside their houses weed free.

Highways – Much time has been spent on highways concerns highlighted in the questionnaire. A Community Speedwatch team has been set up, completing their first sessions during February. Work on repairing potholes has been carried out and the Parish Council has been lobbying to see further road improvements including at the crossroads where Nottinghamshire County Council have installed cameras to monitor and analyse the traffic flow. Double yellow lines are due to be painted on an extended stretch of Main Street.
Defibrillator – The unit on the outside of the village hall is in service and available thanks to the checks carried out routinely by Cllr Hunter. 
Tree Officer – We are delighted that Mr Porter has agreed to act as our Village Tree Officer. He brings an enormous wealth of expertise and has been working to establish which trees in the village are protected and those which are maintained by Nottinghamshire County Council.
Cemex – Mr Porter is now Chair of the Cemex Quarry Liaison Group which includes representatives from Cemex, Rempstone PC, Costock PC and Rempstone PCC. The meeting scheduled for last week had to be postponed due to illness but excavation work is continuing at the site and is moving towards Rempstone Church where the bunds have been established and seeded. Plans are in place for the archaeologist appointed by Cemex to attend a future Parish Council meeting to detail the findings.


Neighbourhood Watch and CCTV – Cllr Hunter has signed the village up to the Neighbourhood Watch scheme and is working to establish a network of volunteers. Work is being carried out to evaluate the effectiveness of the CCTV system and the latest technology that may be implemented.
Website – The village website has been updated to be compliant with the GDPR and Website Accessibility Regulations. It is regularly updated with agendas and minutes and provides links to other village organisations.

Environment – Fly tipping has been an on-going problem particularly along Wysall Lane and Loughborough Road. The village clean up in September not only improved the appearance of the village but was a good community event. The heavy rain over the autumn and winter has seen much of the land around the village waterlogged and a higher than usual water table. Unfortunately, after heavy rainfall during a storm in February houses on Wysall Lane were flooded, the flooding was acknowledged in a briefing by Rushcliffe Borough Council and Nottinghamshire County Council intend to carry out an investigation and publish a Section 19 report in the coming months.

Finance – The income received by the Parish Council during the financial year 2019/20 was £5736.66. The predicted end of year spending will be approximately £6665.00, resulting in a deficit of approximately £928.00. The Parish Council had budgeted for a deficit of £1795.00 due to the elections, however the costs of the election were significantly lower than predicted at £868. The Parish Council holds a healthy reserves balance and therefore it had been agreed to request a precept of £5095 which represented a 0% change on a band D property for 2020/21. All relevant end of year financial information will be published on the village website following review by the Internal Examiner and before 1st July 2020.


Thanks – Thanks for the guidance and support over the last business year to Borough Councillor Reg Adair, County Councillor John Cottee, to the team of Councillors who have worked so hard on behalf of the village and to the clerk Rebecca Hague for the work put in to steer the Council through the last 12 months.
5. Report for 2019/20 from Rushcliffe Borough Councillor
Due to the coronavirus outbreak Cllr Adair had been advised not to attend meetings and had therefore sent apologies. 
6. Report for 2019/20 from Nottinghamshire County Councillor
Due to the coronavirus outbreak Cllr Cottee had been advised not to attend meetings and had therefore sent apologies.
7. Report from the Village Hall Management Committee
This report details the work undertaken by the Village Hall Committee during the ninth year of operation. 
1. Committee Membership & General Objectives 

The key focus of our work has been to manage events that appeal to village residents and to meet the outcomes as agreed with the Big Lottery. These relate to safety management and targets relating to attendance, events management, networking, hire, energy use and recycling. The request for the 5-year report from the Big Lottery has not been received to date. 

There has been one resignation this year from the Bookings Manager/Caretaker who resigned from the Committee after 33 years of membership. To mark her extraordinary contribution to the village and to the management of the hall, a presentation was held at the October Coffee Morning – 65 village residents were present. The Committee now has ten members. 

2. Usage 

Over the last 12 months I am pleased to report another increase in use for the ninth year running. Including the use of the office, the hall was used on 394 occasions last year, compared with 361 the year before. The footfall was up from 5560 last year to 5945 this year. 

3. Role Agreements 

The Role Agreement for caretaking has been suspended and responsibilities reallocated among the Committee members. The Cleaner’s Role Agreement is in place and reviewed annually. 

4. Maintenance Contracts & Licences 

Safety management is a key priority and annual maintenance contracts are in place to cover all the main systems including electrical checks for fire alarms and fire safety appliances, PAT testing, heating and air conditioning systems. The contracts for PAT testing, fire safety and the alarm system were taken out in 2019 and continue with Fire Safety Systems (FSE), Ruddington. The Premises Licence, PPS, PPL and Film licenses are renewed annually. 

An Occupational Licence for the Parish Council use of the office came into effect in April 2019. This is subject to annual review by the Village Hall Management Trustees.

5. Marketing 

We continue to advertise our activities through local networks eg Link in Wymeswold, the Village website, Facebook, Compass, email and door drops. The Village Hall Brochure is available to promote the hall and its facilities. The email circulation list has increased to 103 with new village residents joining. Extra work to achieve this was undertaken following the introduction of the General Data Protection Regulations in May 2018 to ensure appropriate consent has been given by those on the mailing list. 

6. Village Hall Hire 

The hire and booking systems are well established and are subject to annual review. There will be no increase in rates for 2020/21. Our rates remain competitive in relation to other halls locally and our facilities give added value. In addition to the regular bookings for Line dancing and Pilates, which average 5 sessions /week, a new weekly Yoga class commenced in October 2019. In January 2020 a new monthly Crafters group commenced. Both these new classes are well supported. There was a range of private hires which included private parties, meetings, wakes and elections. Details of Terms and Conditions of hire and hire rates are available on the website, notice boards and from the Booking secretaries.
 

7. Grants 

Our application for a grant from the Nottingham CC Local Improvement Scheme was successful and we were awarded the full amount - £1988. This has facilitated the purchase of items to improve our facilities including two gazebos, improved waste disposal and recycling facilities, a Eazyzap fly killer, colour coded cleaning equipment and kitchen items, two bar stools and two additional large tables and cash box. 

8. Accountability & GDPR 

We report to the Board of Holding Trustees. We continue to be monitored by Big Lottery and the Charity Commission. We continue to ensure we meet the GDPR requirements, the security of data and the informed consent of those receiving communications. 

9. Village Hall Activities

Village Hall activities fall into a range of categories, those initiated and managed by the Committee, those that are combined fund raisers with the Church Social Committee, external hirers and events either regular or single sessions, for the benefit of residents. The VH Committee co-ordinate the monthly Film Nights. The introduction of a supper menu has proved popular and this is reflected in the increase in numbers of attendees which now average 40/month. The Committee also run the monthly Tea & Games the annual Quiz, two Bingo/Fish & Chip suppers, Sunday Lunches and Village walks with Breakfast. 

In December, the free Children’s Christmas Party was very successful. 

The combined events with the Church Social Committee were the Village Fete, Village Show and the Christmas Songs that raised over £200 for the NSPCC. We also support the Harvest Supper. The monthly coffee mornings continues to be successful with an average of 35 attending each month. 
The four weekly Pilates classes continue and the weekly Line Dancing class has now been running for over four years and the numbers are buoyant. We have held two Line Dancing social events this year combining the Rempstone class with the Mountsorrel class.

10. Costs and Maintenance 

The running costs for the hall have increased this year. There have been increases in some overheads, WiFi and key aspects of maintenance. Other standard costs include insurance, essential maintenance and safety contracts, licences, cleaning, decoration, consumables, and mobile phone, stationery and advertising. Maintenance costs this year include plumbing repairs, replacement taps and a new kitchen water softener. 

11. Future Planning 

In recent weeks, the impact of Covid-19 on all walks of life has become apparent culminating in the closure of the Village Hall to events and most classes from March 12. There is much concern from the Trustees about the social impact of this in our community as well as the financial impact on income. The hall will reopen as soon as possible and will follow Government advice. At the time of writing this report, the closure period will be at least three to four months. Our timetable of activities and events from April will depend when we re-open. 

It continues to be our strategy to ensure that the use of this hall has wide appeal, is accessible and offers a quality environment. The hall is due for redecoration in April. We continue to promote our activities to village residents and to encourage regular users and private hire. The new classes and events this year is testament to this. We continue to work with the Church Social Committee and the Fete and Village Show are planned for June & September though the impact of Covid-19 means that these events may not run. 

The Committee is striving to reduce the use of disposables and promote recycling. The Village Hall Brochure is under review and we are planning a new website. Planning is underway to celebrate the 10th Anniversary of the opening of the Village hall in 2021. 

Mrs Schober expressed thanks to all the members of the Village Hall Committee for their support over the last year, giving their time generously and efforts particularly in relation to the events where there is a lot of preparation and effort to ensure successful outcomes. The Holding Trustees have given significant support this year to a range of administrative issues, including the response to the Welfare Field planning application and appeal. 
8. Report from the Parochial Church Council 
The accounts for 2019 show a small surplus on unrestricted funds of £534.00. Income was boosted by an increase in fees with one baptism, two weddings, two funerals and one burial during the year. The PCC held three meetings in 2019.

During the year the sound equipment was updated, the lectern repaired and the door to the bell tower repaired. Plans for redecoration are still ongoing with the intention of installing a basic kitchen first. Plans are at an early stage concerning the replacement of the fence between the churchyard and the neighbouring residential property. 

The car park continued to cause problems with people leaving rubbish and using it for drug dealing. The gate is now kept locked throughout the week except during service times. Reopening the gates had been trialled but the villains soon returned.
The church has four regular services every month in both traditional and modern forms. A Matins service has been introduced on the 4th Sunday and has been well received. Congregations have remained stable throughout the year. Safeguarding is on all PCC meeting agendas to ensure mindful of the risks and requirements. Sadly, one of the team of organists is leaving the area and it is proving difficult to find a replacement.
Fundraising activities have raised £2211. The Parish Share paid to the Diocese during the year was £8712 and the PCC made grants of £1450. To maintain the financial viability of the church in Rempstone a planned giving campaign is to be launched in 2020.

The benefice has a team of bell ringers who ring for most services and on special occasions. Practice is on Wednesday evenings and they are always looking for new people to join the group.

The church is grateful for the support it received from village residents and the Parish Council. Thanks are also expressed to the Church Social Committee and the Village Hall Committee for their help with fundraising and finally to those who provided and arranged flowers throughout the year.
9. Open Discussion Time
No matters raised.

10. Date of Next Meeting:  Tuesday 12th May 2020 at 7.30pm - Annual Meeting of the Parish Council 
There being no further business Cllr Dalton thanked everyone for attending and the meeting closed at 8.10pm.

Chair ___________________________ Date ________________
